Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership meeting held on 9th June 2022 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
In Attendance:
Mathilde Peace	Lay Chair 
Lyndsay Baird	Administrative Support 
Zoe Brown	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies
Laura Goullee	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies
Gemma Skinner	Breastfeeding Network
Susie Turley	Edinburgh & Lothian Twins and Multiples Club
Angie Alexander	Held in Our hearts
Kathryn Lawrence	Kin Collective Leith Hub
Joy Cassidy	Lay member
Ashley Cowie	Lay member
Nicola Craig	Lay member
Camille Del Pozo	Lay member
Ezinne Maduka	Lay member
Rachel Hanretty	Lay member
Lorraine Mullan	Lay member
Lyndsey Murray	Lay member
Sophie Orton	Lay member
Carolyn Rae	Lay member
Mandy Shepherd	Lay Member
Donna Swinney	Clinical Manager – Royal Infirmary
Hanan Mustafa	 Consultant Obstetrician
Vikki Argent	Consultant Perinatal Psychiatry 
Carole Downie	Community Midwifery
Sharon Thomson	Family Nurse Partnership
Tracy McGillivray	Health Promotion Services
Catrina Wade	Health Visiting Lead
Em Thompson	Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team
	(EPRT)
Guests:
Melanie Gunning	Maternity Neonatal Psychological Interventions
Lauren Forrest	MNPI
Alix Aitken-Arbuckle                         EPRT
Nic Ferguson                                     Senior Student Napier University			
Apologies: Helen Hudd, Carolyn Worlock, Stacy Brown, Louise Robertson, Nicola Welsh, Garry Luke, Karen Ormiston, Katy King, Katy Meek, Clair Halliday, Aurelie Tartaud, Chiara Allsup, Kirstin Worsley, Fanny Lena, Torya Hughes, Charlotte Scott, Emma westall, Sarah Denniston, Lynn Rose, Sally Egan, Kat Prangle, Catherine Coales, Emma Jamie, Andie Hewitt.
Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and in particular the many lay members in attendance, some of them attending for the first time. She thanked them for joining the MVP. 
She invited Kathryn Lawrence, founder of the Kin Collective, to introduce herself. Kathryn explained that Kin Collective was an Edinburgh-based social enterprise that supports parental wellbeing in the perinatal period, offering peer, practical and professional support to new and expectant parents. Kin Collective run a Family Wellbeing Hub in Leith which opened almost a year ago. Kathryn is also trained in Perinatal Education and a facilitator for Positive Birth Edinburgh. Kin Collective are hoping to launch their website soon and have a Facebook page:
https://www.facebook.com/kincollectivecic/
Mathilde Peace welcomed Susie Turley, Edinburgh and Lothian Twins and Multiples Club, a registered charity that offers a wide range of support to families expecting or parenting twins, triplets or more. Susie was looking forward to working with the MVP to ensure that these families’ voices are heard and that they are receiving all the information they need.
Edinburgh & Lothians Twins and Multiples Club (edinburghtwins.org)
The Chair announced that Claire Hodge, Positive About Down Syndrome, had joined the Lothian MVP. Claire lives in Aberdeen but is PADS Regional Maternity Coordinator for Scotland and is keen to spread awareness about the support available to new and expecting parents with a positive diagnosis of Down Syndrome. PADS also provides free training for healthcare professionals. Mathilde will circulate more information about PADS resources to the MVP.
Positive About Down Syndrome – A website by parents for parents and parents-to-be

1.	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
1.1	The minutes of the meeting on 7th April 2022 were accepted as an accurate 	record.
2.	Running Action Note 	
2.1	Baby Feeding Journal – No-one was available to give an update.
Action: Melissa Kallat to update the MVP


2.2 	Postnatal Ward Welcome Pack at RIE – 
	This is making good progress. The document is in the final phase of approval before becoming ready for implementation.
	The trial showed that future parents would benefit from being given the welcome pack towards the end of the pregnancy so that they can take in the information beforehand. The implementation will follow this recommendation. The possibility of introducing the document during antenatal classes is also being looked into.
	The document will be available on NHS Lothian maternity services website and it will also be available in several different languages.
	Action: Donna Swinney to update MVP
2.3	Better Birth Group RIE and Lothian Intrapartum Group – No-one was available to take this item. 
	Action: Mathilde Peace to make contact so that invitations are extended to the MVP chair.   	 
2.4	Induction – MVP focus group 
	The group had met for the first time on 24th May. The minutes have been shared with the MVP. The next meeting is planned for August/ September.
2.5     Sharing information about service improvements	
	There had been no progress. 
Action: to be kept on the agenda.

3. 	Any Other Matters
	There were no other matters arising.
4. 	Parent Education In-Person Classes
4.1      The Chair had met with the Associate Director of Midwifery and the Clinical                 	Manager for Community midwifery. The notes of the meeting have been shared 	with the MVP. The meeting had been open and positive. There is a commitment 	to return to in-person classes, but this is seriously hampered by accommodation 	issues and persisting staffing issues.
4.2      Update from each midwifery team
	Tollcross are back to in-person.
	Midlothian only in some areas.
	Willow team will go back to in-person in July and Rowan hoping to follow.
	Accommodation issues are unresolved for West Lothian 1, East Lothian, Leith 	and Pennywell. Stewart used a church which was being renovated and hoping 	to get back in once work is completed.
4.3   	New Clinical Educator, Kate Park
	Kate Park is now in post and provides training and support on demand. Most 	midwives are currently fully trained. 
	Action: update from Maria Wood about in-person classes for August 	MVP
5.	Breastfeeding
5.1	Trainee Health Psychologist
Calum McHale has taken up his post within the Maternal and Infant Nutrition department. Tracy McGillivray explained that there were only four similar posts in Scotland and that NHS Lothian were very pleased to have been successful with their bid. The post is funded for two years. The trainee health psychologist will update staff training, in particular around communication skills and support work towards UNICEF accreditation standards. The research project in the second year may focus on supporting families who struggled with breastfeeding first time and are expecting another baby.
5.2	Presentation by 3rd Sector Partners
Zoe Brown gave a presentation about the various 3rd Sector Partners that provide support for breastfeeding in Lothian. The slides from the presentation are attached.
5.2.1 	Highlights
Zoe Brown explained that the collaboration between the 3rd Sector various charities and with NHS Lothian was very successful. The group had grown during the last year. All support must be free and staff or peer-supporters must be fully trained. Working together had allowed to offer a good spread of locations, days and times. Parents can use any group.
The 3rd Sector partners meet regularly with NHS Lothian Infant Feeding advisors (IFA).
Tracy McGillivray said she was hoping the NHS-led groups would be restarting soon.

5.2.2 	Feedback themes
Zoe explained that the families were very positive about the compassion, care and understanding they receive from healthcare professionals. The positive far outweigh the negative feedback. The families’ views are shared with the IFAs on a regular basis.
Current issues raised by parents:
	Tongue-tie diagnosis and referral waiting times. The families struggle to find the right support and some resort to private help.
	Nipple shields. They are useful but parents need more information about fit, 	when and how to stop using them, how to maintain good positioning, etc…
	Active management to increase milk supply. This is not well communicated, 	and parents feel they have been “put on” this without clearly understanding the 	reasons.
Tracy McGillivray said that the feedback was welcome and that it helped concentrate training in certain areas. For example, the treatment of thrush was now better delivered following parents’ feedback. She was hopeful that similar progress could be made for the above issues.
5.3	Link Tree: centralised information-sharing sytem
A Link Tree for breastfeeding support is going to be launched during the Breastfeeding Week and will provide easy access in one place to all the support that is available. The information can be updated quickly and this will replace the current quarterly leaflet. Parents will be given the QR code and weblink to the Link Tree at discharge.
Suzie Turley asked if this information could be given to expecting parents. Tracy McGillivray said that it could be done and would recommend it is added to the antenatal conversation about feeding and mentioned at the Feeding Workshop in antenatal education. All confirmed that expecting parents are welcome to attend the groups before their baby arrives.
5.4 	Scottish Breastfeeding Week - 13 to 19 June
The 3rd Sector Partners and NHS Lothian have worked together to coordinate various events and the social media campaign. The week will kick-off with a picnic in the park. Details have been circulated.
5.5 	Baby Friendly Premises Map
NHS Lothian is shortly going to join the map. Premises across Lothian can sign up and receive Baby Friendly communication material.
5.6 	Kathryn Lawrence informed the MVP that Kin Collective had been successful in getting funding for a new breastfeeding support group in Leith. She would get in touch with Zoe Brown, NCT Breastfeeding Buddies.
5.7 	Em Thompson, Edinburgh Pregnancy Research team, asked about diversity and accessibility and whether there were audits of who uses the services.
Most groups are funded by the Programme for Government (Scottish Government) and are required to collect data and meet minimum standards for access. Some groups are directly funded by NHS Lothian and are also required to collect information such as post code, baby and mother’s age, ethnicity, etc.
The shared aim is to extend the duration of breastfeeding and reduce the current sharp drop at 6/8 weeks of age.
5.8	Member’s Testimony
Rachel Hanretty shared her recent appalling experience at her local GP Practice. Having arrived 10 minutes early for an appointment at 2pm, she was refused access to the waiting area to feed her small baby. The practice is closed between 1pm and 2pm but she was able to speak to a member of staff who refused to let her come in. Rachel has made an official complaint to the practice and is pursuing this further as the first response from the Practice Manager was unsatisfactory.
Tracy McGillivray said her department were aware of this incident and that the Health Visitor had been on-hand to offer advice and support to Rachel at the time. She said that the complaint route was necessary to ensure that this is followed up with the practice and to keep promoting support for breastfeeding mothers across society.
Members were keen to highlight that this incident was not a reflection on GPs as a whole. Antenatal care can still be shared between midwives and GPs in a very successful collaborative way. There are established communication channels between GPs and consultants for high-risk pregnancy care that work very well and some GPs are actively involved in monitoring mental health. 
   	Mathilde Peace and the members thanked Rachel for sharing her experience. 
6. 	Perinatal Mental Health Services
Melanie Gunning and Lauren Forrest gave an overview of the Perinatal Mental Health Services structure in Lothian (slides attached). They presented the Maternity and Neonatal Psychological Interventions team and service in more detail. The annual anticipated patients’ numbers are 144 for the Birth Reflections Clinic, 20 for the Birth Trauma group and 10 for Tokophobia (fear of childbirth).  
Melanie explained what kind of support is in place for patients and how referrals work. She also talked about the support available for staff. Lauren mentioned that there is also a Responsive Service for inpatients who might need support during their hospital stay.
Mathilde Peace thanked them both and Melanie Gunning asked for her email to be shared in case members had any questions.
	
7.	AOCB
7.1	New Breastfeeding Group 
Zoe Brown, NCT Breastfeeding Buddies, announced that a new group is starting at Cameron House Community Education Centre (EH16 5EU) on Thursday 16th June, 10.00 -11.30 am. Contact Lothian.peers@nct.org.uk.
											
8	Meeting dates for 2022, on MS Teams, all Thursdays 10am to 12pm.
	25 August, 27 October, and 15 December.
	
Running Action Note
	ACTION NO.
	DESCRIPTION
	LEAD

	2.1
	Baby feeding journal update
	M Kallat

	2.2
	Postnatal ward welcome pack update
	D Swinney

	2.3
	Better Birth Group RIE
	L. Rose

	2.3
	Invite MVP chair to Intrapartum group
	MP/ E Doubal

	2.5	
	Share Information about service improvements
	E Murdoch/MP

	4
	Parent Education – update on in-person classes
	M Wood



